Vanderbilt University Law School

Scholarship@Vanderbilt Law

Vanderbilt Law School Faculty Publications

Faculty Scholarship

2020

The Law on Police Use of Force in the United States

Christopher Slobogin Vanderbilt University Law School

Brandon Garrett Duke University School of Law

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarship.law.vanderbilt.edu/faculty-publications



Part of the Law Enforcement and Corrections Commons

Recommended Citation

Christopher Slobogin and Brandon Garrett, The Law on Police Use of Force in the United States, 21 German Law Journal. 1526 (2020)

Available at: https://scholarship.law.vanderbilt.edu/faculty-publications/1184

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by the Faculty Scholarship at Scholarship@Vanderbilt Law. It has been accepted for inclusion in Vanderbilt Law School Faculty Publications by an authorized administrator of Scholarship@Vanderbilt Law. For more information, please contact mark.j.williams@vanderbilt.edu.

CAMBRIDGE UNIVERSITY PRESS

ARTICLE

The Law on Police Use of Force in the United States

Brandon Garrett* and Christopher Slobogin**

(Received 09 September 2020; accepted 11 September 2020)

Abstract

Recent events in the United States have highlighted the fact that American police resort to force, including deadly force, much more often than in many other Western countries. This Article describes how the current regulatory regime may ignore or even facilitate these aggressive police actions. The law governing police use of force in the United States derives in large part from the Fourth Amendment to the United States Constitution, which prohibits unreasonable searches and seizures. As construed by the United States Supreme Court, the Fourth Amendment provides police wide leeway in using deadly force, making custodial arrests, and stopping and frisking individuals. While state and local police departments can develop more restrictive rules, they often do not. Additionally, the remedies for violations of these rules are weak. The predominant remedy is exclusion of evidence, the impact of which falls primarily on the prosecutor and in any event only has a deterrent effect when evidence is sought. Civil and criminal sanctions have been significantly limited by the Supreme Court, particularly through the doctrine of qualified immunity (applied to individual officers) and the policy or custom defense (applied to municipalities). This minimal regulatory regime is one reason police-citizen encounters in the United States so often result in death or serious bodily harm to citizens, in particular those who are Black. The Article ends with a number of reform proposals.

Keywords: Policing; deadly force; arrests; stop and frisk; exclusionary rule; qualified immunity; consent decrees

A. Introduction

A foreign observer of policing in the United States might understandably be perplexed by the constant parade of high-profile deaths at the hands of American law enforcement officers involving Black victims. In addition to George Floyd—choked to death by a police officer in Minneapolis, Minnesota¹—controversy surrounds the cases of Jacob Blake, shot by officers in Kenosha, Wisconsin;² Breonna Taylor, who was killed by an officer in Louisville, Kentucky;³

^{*}Brandon Garrett is an L. Neil Williams Professor of Law and the Director of the Wilson Center for Science and Justice at Duke University School of Law in North Carolina.

^{**}Christopher Slobogin is a Milton Underwood Professor of Law and the Director of the Criminal Justice Program at Vanderbilt University in Tennessee.

¹Evan Hill, Ainara Tiefenthäler, Christiaan Triebert, Drew Jordan, Haley Willis and Robin Stein, *Eight Minutes and 46 Seconds: How George Floyd Was Killed by Police*, N.Y. TIMES (May 31, 2020), https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/31/us/george-floyd-investigation.html.

²Jordan Freiman & Justin Carissimo, *Police in Wisconsin Shoot Black Man in Back Multiple Times, Sparking Protests*, CBS NEWS (Aug. 25, 2020, 10:42 AM), https://www.cbsnews.com/news/jacob-blake-kenosha-shooting-wisconsin-police-black-man-protesters-gather/.

³Richard A. Oppel Jr. & Derrick Bryson Taylor, *Here's What You Need to Know About Breonna Taylor's Death*, N.Y. TIMES (Aug. 13, 2020), https://www.nytimes.com/article/breonna-taylor-police.html.

[©] The Author(s) 2020. Published by Cambridge University Press on behalf of the German Law Journal. This is an Open Access article, distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial licence (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/), which permits non-commercial re-use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited. The written permission of Cambridge University Press must be obtained for commercial re-use.

Rayshard Brooks, killed by police in Atlanta, Georgia;⁴ Tamir Rice, killed by an officer in Cleveland, Ohio;⁵ and Michael Brown, killed by an officer in Ferguson, Missouri.⁶ There are hundreds more such recent incidents, and they occur in every area of the country.⁷ Of course, the use of deadly force by police is sometimes justifiable. But when the triggering circumstances are ambiguous, Black people are far more likely to be killed by the police than white people.⁸ Indeed, police use of force is a leading cause of death for Black men in the United States.⁹

Then there are the incidents in which American police use excessive force short of killing someone, undoubtedly numbering in the tens of thousands every year. Adequate data tracking such incidents does not exist, but the available evidence suggests that officers use some type of force over 900,000 times per year. Manifest racial disparities exist here as well, whether the police conduct involves stopping a person for a traffic violation, questioning and frisking individuals, or arresting an individual. At every level of policing in the United States, one sees a massive amount of policecitizen interaction, visited disproportionately on Black people, other minorities and the poor.

There are many explanations for this situation, including embedded racism, a high violent crime rate, tough-on-crime politics, residential segregation, a macho-gun culture, a "warrior mentality" among police, poor officer training, and inadequate screening of police recruits. This Article will focus on the law's complicity for the current state of policing in the United States, specifically the complicity of American constitutional law. As applied to police use of force, that body of law is anemic. It gives the police tremendous discretion in deciding when to initiate encounters with citizens and what happens when they occur. There is no comprehensive set

⁴Christina Maxouris, *Rayshard Brooks Was Killed a Day Before He Planned to Celebrate His Daughter's Birthday*, CNN (June 15, 2020, 9:02 PM), https://www.cnn.com/2020/06/14/us/rayshard-brooks-atlanta-shooting/index.html.

⁵Shaila Dewan & Richard A. Oppel Jr., *In Tamir Rice Case, Many Errors by Cleveland Police, Then a Fatal One*, N.Y. TIMES (Jan. 22, 2015), https://www.nytimes.com/2015/01/23/us/in-tamir-rice-shooting-in-cleveland-many-errors-by-police-then-a-fatal-one.html.

⁶German Lopez, *The 2014 Ferguson Protests over the Michael Brown Police Shooting, Explained*, Vox (Jan. 27, 2016), https://www.vox.com/identities/2015/5/31/17937728/ferguson-missouri-michael-brown-police-shooting-black-lives-matter.

⁷Police Killed 160 Black People in the First Eight Months of 2020, CBS News (Sept. 13, 2020), https://www.cbsnews.com/pictures/black-people-killed-by-police-in-the-u-s-in-2020/. See generally Rashawn Ray, How Can We Enhance Police Accountability in the United States?, BROOKINGS (Aug. 25, 2020), https://www.brookings.edu/policy2020/votervital/how-can-we-enhance-police-accountability-in-the-united-states/; Samuel Sinyangwe, Interactive Map of Police Killings, MAPPING POLICE VIOLENCE (Aug. 24, 2020), https://mappingpoliceviolence.org/.

⁸Jeffrey Fagan & Alexis D. Campbell, *Race and Reasonableness in Police Killings*, 100 B.U. L. Rev. 951 (2020) (finding that, where there are no circumstances that would render a shooting objectively reasonable for the purposes of the Fourth Amendment, Black suspects are more than twice as likely than other suspects to be killed by police); Li Cohen, *It's Been over 3 Months Since George Floyd Was Killed by Police. Police Are Still Killing Black People at Disproportionate Rates.*, CBS News (Sept. 10, 2020), https://www.cbsnews.com/news/george-floyd-killing-police-black-people-killed-164/ (finding that approximately eighty percent of the White people killed by police were allegedly armed at the time of the incident, whereas approximately seventy percent of Black people killed by police were allegedly armed). This Article also found that White people killed by police were unarmed approximately 8.7% of the time, whereas Black people killed by police were unarmed roughly 12.8% of the time.

⁹Frank Edwards, Hedwig Lee & Michael Esposito, Risk of Being Killed by Police Use of Force in the United States by Age, Race–Ethnicity, and Sex, 116 Proc. NAT'L ACAD. SCI. 16793 (2019).

¹⁰See John Kelly & Mark Nichols, *Tarnished Brass*, USA Today (Apr. 24, 2019), https://www.usatoday.com/in-depth/news/investigations/2019/04/24/usa-today-revealing-misconduct-records-police-cops/3223984002/. This story reported that USA Today discovered over 200,000 allegations of police misconduct—involving over 85,000 officers during a ten-year period —more than 22,000 of which had to do with excessive force. *Id.* The records were obtained from only 700 of the 18,000 police departments in the country and reflect only those cases in which an official complaint was made. *Id.*

¹¹Christine Eith & Matthew R. Durose, U.S. Dep't of Justice, Bureau of Justice Statistics, Contacts Between Police and the Public, 2008, at 6, 12 (2011), http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/cpp08.pdf.

¹²Jeffrey Fagan, Terry's Original Sin, 2016 U. CHI. LEGAL F. 43 (2016); Sharad Goel et al., Precinct or Prejudice? Understanding Racial Disparities in New York City's Stop-and-Frisk Policy, 10 Annals Applied Stat. 365 (2016).

¹³For a general description of the problem, see Devan Byrd, Challenging Excessive Force: Why Police Officers Disproportionately Exercise Excessive Force Toward Blacks and Why this Systemic Problem Must End, 8 Ala. C.R. & C.L. L. Rev. 93 (2017).

of statutes regulating police conduct like that found in other countries such as Germany. ¹⁴ As a result, unless their actions are clearly egregious, American police are pretty much free to do what they want, without accountability in the courts.

B. The Sources of Police Regulatory Law

Most American states have statutes regulating police use of force, and some have statutes regulating other police-citizen encounters. But until the recent spate of deadly force cases, almost all of them simply mimicked the language of judicial case law.¹⁵ To an unusual extent, compared to the rest of the world, the law governing the police in the United States comes from the country's Constitution, as interpreted by the United States Supreme Court and the lower federal courts. This was not always true. Until the 1960s, the provisions in the U.S. Constitution governing searches and seizures, the right to silence during interrogations, and the right to counsel during interrogations and identification procedures applied only to federal officers. But beginning in the 1960s, the federal judiciary engineered a constitutional criminal procedure revolution. The Supreme Court nationalized rules governing warrants, stop and frisk, interrogation, and lineup procedures, using language in the Fourteenth Amendment prohibiting the states from depriving people of liberty without "due process of law." Since then, the Court has issued hundreds of rulings that regulate these police investigative techniques, applicable to every police department in the country. 17

One reason the Supreme Court decided to become so heavily involved in regulating the police is that, unlike policing in many other countries, policing in the United States is very decentralized. The country has over 18,000 police departments—a holdover from colonial times when fear of European-style authoritarianism led to resistance not only to a federal law enforcement body, but even to state-run police agencies. ¹⁸ The federal legislature (Congress) has never presumed to regulate local departments, although it has the authority to do so under the Fourteenth Amendment. ¹⁹ Thus, the role of laying out nationally-applicable rules for the police has fallen to the federal courts. As Francis Allen pointed out, the impetus for the judicial activism of the 1960s was derived in large part from the fact that fragmented American polities "have not been ingenious in devising institutions that subject criminal justice functions to scrutiny and test."

A related and even more central reason that policing law in the United States is constitutionalized is race. As Herbert Packer noted, "the most powerful propellant" of Supreme Court lawmaking in the policing domain was the gross abuse of power by law enforcement officers in the South, usually aimed at Black citizens.²¹ According to Packer, writing in the 1960s: "Police brutality, dragnet arrests, and discriminatory official conduct may be debatable issues in the cities of the North; but they have been demonstrated beyond doubt in the streets of Selma and Bogalus and a

¹⁴Marcus Dirk Duebber & Tatjana Hornle, Criminal Law: A Comparative Approach 479 (2014).

¹⁵Seth W. Stoughton, Fourth Amendment Flaws, Constitutional Spillage, and the Regulation of Police Violence, 69 EMORY L.J. (forthcoming 2020) ("A number of state judicial decisions reference the constitutional standards when applying or interpreting state statutory or common law, [a]nd many police agency policies borrow heavily or quote directly from Fourth Amendment caselaw . . . ").

 $^{^{16}}$ See generally Christopher Slobogin, Advanced Introduction to Criminal Procedure 12–16 (2020).

 $^{^{17}}$ Id. See also Wayne R. Lafave, Search and Seizure: A Treatise on the Fourth Amendment (5th ed. 2012).

¹⁸U.S. DEP'T OF JUSTICE, BUREAU OF JUSTICE STATISTICS, NATIONAL COURSE OF LAW ENFORCEMENT EMPLOYMENT DATA 3 (2016), http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/nsleed.pdf (estimating that approximately 18,000 police forces cover ninety-eight percent of the U.S. population). Even in Germany, where reaction to Nazism has led to an insistence on separate police forces in each of the states, there is centralization within the sixteen states to an extent that does not exist in the U.S.

¹⁹Section 5 of the Fourteenth Amendment authorizes Congress to pass statutes enforcing the Amendment's other provisions, which include a prohibition on depriving people of life, liberty, or property, without due process of law. U.S. CONST. amend, XIV, § 5

²⁰Francis Allen, The Judicial Quest for Penal Justice: The Warren Court and Criminal Cases, 4 U. Ill. L.F. 518, 521, 525 (1975).

²¹Herbert Packer, The Courts, the Police and the Rest of Us, 57 CRIM. L. CRIMINOLOGY & POLICE SCI. 238, 240 (1966).

dozen other Southern Communities."²² With Congress moribund, and with local legislatures and courts silent about—if not sympathetic to—police malfeasance, the Supreme Court of the 1960s felt it had to enter the legal vacuum in the policing realm, as it had done with school segregation policies in 1954.²³

This dominance of constitutional rules handed down from the courts as the means of regulating the police has several implications. First, judicial rules tend to be broad, general, and vague. Judges and courts are not institutionally equipped to produce nuanced, complex formulations of the type typically found in statutes. Second, the rules are very fact-specific and acontextual. Courts only decide the case or controversy in front of them, which not only presents an isolated set of facts—divorced from social, economic, and political factors that a legislature might consider—but also may be unrepresentative of the most typical law enforcement situations, because hard cases are the ones that typically get litigated. Third, the rules are relatively rigid, in the sense that, because of *stare decisis*, courts rarely overturn them. Legislatures are nimbler in this regard. Relatedly, while a statute can be passed quickly—as has occurred in a few states with respect to police use of force within weeks of George Floyd's death—it takes time for cases to percolate up to the Supreme Court, with the result that many rulings on the constitutionality of police techniques are finally and definitively pronounced by the Court decades after police began using them.

In theory, administrative agencies can issue more detailed regulations than might be found in caselaw or statutes, with expert input and through an ongoing regulatory and enforcement process. For instance, the Federal Bureau of Investigation develops its own guidelines. Further, the Department of Justice (DOJ) may, as described further below, pursue consent decrees against local departments. But no federal regulatory agency oversees police agencies, even at the federal level. Nor do individual states tend to adopt comprehensive—or even modest—oversight regimes for policing, apart from loose accreditation requirements.

C. Police Accountability Mechanisms

In this Section, we provide an overview of three ways in which police are held accountable in United States law: The exclusionary rule; federal civil rights actions; and criminal and administrative sanctions. We describe how each has proved to be a fairly deferential and ineffectual source of either accountability or guidance for police agencies and officers.

1. The Exclusionary Rule

A significant consequence of the judicial management of policing is the rule that illegally seized evidence should be excluded. In 1961, the Supreme Court held that other remedies for unconstitutional searches and seizures were inadequate, in no small part because their scope was dependent on often-recalcitrant legislatures or state courts.²⁴ The "exclusionary rule," in contrast, was a weapon federal courts controlled, and that they could use to enforce their interpretations of the Constitution. Numerous countries countenance judicial exclusion of evidence under various circumstances, especially of confessions obtained illegally.²⁵ But American courts have been, by far, the most vigorous proponents of the idea that evidence seized during an illegal search must be

²²Id. at 241.

²³Brown v. Bd. of Educ., 347 U.S. 483 (1954); Michael J. Klarman, *The Racial Origins of Modern Criminal Procedure*, 99 MICH. L. REV. 48 (2000).

²⁴Mapp v. Ohio, 367 U.S. 643, 651 (1961).

²⁵See generally Christopher Slobogin, A Comparative Perspective on the Exclusionary Rule in Search and Seizure Cases, in COMPARATIVE CRIMINAL PROCEDURE 280 (Jacqueline E. Ross & Stephen C. Thaman eds., 2016).

suppressed. While the Supreme Court has cut back significantly on the scope of the exclusionary rule in the past four decades, the rule still requires dismissal of a non-negligible number of cases.²⁶

The preeminence of the exclusionary rule as a means of holding police accountable has several significant consequences for the law of policing in the United States. First, because the rule only operates in the context of a criminal prosecution, courts generally only consider constitutional claims brought by presumptively guilty people who are trying to suppress probative evidence of their guilt. Thus, in the media, the rule is often characterized as a "technicality" that frustrates the public will. More importantly for Fourth Amendment doctrine, judicial decisions about the scope of constitutional protections are affected both by hindsight bias—to wit, "there must have been probable cause, because the police found evidence"—and extraneous political considerations, in particular the consequences of dismissing charges against a clearly guilty person. The pressure to adopt conservative police- and prosecution-oriented decisions in such a setting is significant.

Second, even in those cases where exclusion occurs, the effect on police and police departments may be minimal. The force of exclusion falls mainly on the prosecutor rather than on the police, who may never even know exclusion has occurred. While the advent of the exclusionary rule in the early 1960s correlated with an increase in police training programs about the law, research indicates that, because the only effect of the rule is to exclude evidence, it is often ineffective as a direct police accountability measure. Police knowledge of the relevant law is poor, ²⁷ police violations of the rules are very common, ²⁸ and—according to at least one study—police prefer the rule not only to a damages regime but even to more training, ²⁹ suggesting that the rule has very little impact on their day-to-day conduct.

Third, the exclusionary rule is simply an inapt remedy in many situations. This is particularly so in cases involving claims of excessive force, such as those mentioned at the beginning of this Article. In such cases, either the target is unprosecutable because of death or innocence, or exclusion of evidence—assuming there is any—is simply not commensurate with the harm done. Further, the Supreme Court has declared that the rule does not apply in proceedings other than criminal trials—such as civil, immigration, and parole revocation proceedings³⁰—despite the large number of police investigations focused on those types of violations. Nor does it apply when police violate rules that are not considered core protections, such as the knock and announcement requirement,³¹ or when police act in good faith reliance on a warrant.³²

2. Federal Civil Rights Lawsuits

The central federal civil rights statute, 42 U.S.C. § 1983, enacted after the Civil War, and the Supreme Court's decision in *Bivens v. Six Unknown Named Agents of Federal Bureau of Narcotics*,³³ allow people to sue state and federal officials who violate their constitutional rights. While tending to provide more meaningful remedies for victims of constitutional violations than exclusion, this body of law—as implemented by the courts—makes successful suits against either

²⁶Id. See also Jenia I. Turner & Thomas Weigend, *The Purposes and Functions of Exclusionary Rules: A Comparative Overview, in* DO EXCLUSIONARY RULES ENSURE A FAIR TRIAL? (Ius Gentium: Comparative Perspectives on Law & Justice Ser. No. 74, Sabine Gless & Thomas Richter eds., 2019).

²⁷William C. Heffernan & Richard W. Lovely, Evaluating the Fourth Amendment Exclusionary Rule: The Problem of Police Compliance with the Law, 24 U. MICH. J.L. REFORM 311, 333 (1991); Timothy L. Perrin et al., If It's Broken, Fix It: Moving Beyond the Exclusionary Rule, 83 IOWA L. REV. 669, 727 (1999).

²⁸See, e.g., Ron L. Akers & Lonn Lanza-Kaduce, *The Exclusionary Rule: Legal Doctrine and Social Research on Constitutional Norms*, 2 SAM HOUS. ST. U. CRIM. JUST. CTR. RES. BULL. 1 (1986); Jon B. Gould & Stephen B. Mastrofski, *Suspect Searches: Assessing Police Behavior Under the U.S. Constitution*, 3 CRIMINOLOGY & PUB. POL'Y 315, 331 (2004).

²⁹Perrin et al., *supra* note 27, at 733.

³⁰INS v. Lopez-Mendoza, 468 U.S. 1032 (1984); Pennsylvania v. Scott, 524 U.S. 357 (1998).

³¹ Hudson v. Michigan, 547 U.S. 586 (2006).

³²United States v. Leon, 468 U.S. 897 (1984).

³³⁴⁰³ U.S. 388 (1971).

the officer or his or her employer very difficult. In an odd type of shell game, cities or counties can usually blame the officer, while the officer can usually claim immunity, with the result that no defendant is liable.

Consider first the liability of individual officers. Here, the Supreme Court, concerned that federal lawsuits seeking damages remedies may over-deter and burden the police, has erected a qualified immunity defense, which allows individual officers to avoid liability unless they have broken a "clearly established" rule that was in place at the time of their conduct.³⁴ Because, for reasons already noted, there are few clear rules, and any given situation may involve different facts, this is a powerful defense. Furthermore, the Court has held that such suits may be dismissed once qualified immunity is found, without having to establish a "clear" governing rule that could apply in future cases.³⁵

If, instead, suit is brought directly against the police agency, other hurdles must be cleared. State-level agencies—as opposed to police departments run by municipalities—are completely immune from § 1983 actions, for historical reasons. Federal agencies are not immune from suit but may have a good faith defense. While local municipalities cannot rely on that defense, they are only liable if the plaintiff can show that the police conduct was authorized by a policy or endorse a custom that is unconstitutional. There is no respondeat superior liability for municipalities under the federal civil rights statute. Thus, while proof that police acted under instructions from a city official is a sufficient basis for finding municipal liability, a city cannot be found liable for a single incident of "unusually excessive force" unless the plaintiff can show that the city has a policy that on its face authorizes inadequate training, or that the city is in some other way "deliberately indifferent to the rights of persons with whom the police come into contact." Finally, neither federal nor city departments can be sued for punitive damages, a factor that greatly reduces the incentive for plaintiffs' lawyers to file and litigate these complex and charged cases.

Similar limitations are placed on attempts to enjoin a police department from engaging in illegal actions under § 1983. In *City of Los Angeles v. Lyons*,⁴² the Court concluded that the plaintiff's allegations—that he had been rendered unconscious when police applied a chokehold to his neck and that police routinely applied such chokeholds to others—fell "far short" of what is necessary to state a claim for an injunction. Rather, Lyons:

[W]ould have had not only to allege that he would have another encounter with the police but also to make the 'incredible' assertion either, (1) that all police officers in Los Angeles always choke any citizen with whom they happen to have an encounter, whether for purposes of arrest, issuing a citation or for questioning, or, (2) that the city ordered or authorized police officers to act in such a manner.⁴³

While this restrictive language is not inconsistent with the persistence requirement found in other injunction settings, it is also explained in part by the Court's reluctance to authorize federal court oversight of state entities.⁴⁴

³⁴Anderson v. Creighton, 483 U.S. 635 (1987).

³⁵Pearson v. Callahan, 555 U.S. 223 (2009).

³⁶Will v. Mich. Dep't of State Police, 491 U.S. 58 (1989).

³⁷Norton v. United States, 581 F.2d 390 (4th Cir. 1978), cert. denied, 439 U.S. 1003 (1978).

³⁸Monell v. Dep't of Soc. Servs., 436 U.S. 658 (1978).

³⁹Pembaur v. Cincinnati, 475 U.S. 469 (1986).

⁴⁰Oklahoma City v. Tuttle, 471 U.S. 808 (1985).

⁴¹Newport v. Fact Concerts, Inc., 453 U.S. 247 (1981).

⁴²City of Los Angeles v. Lyons, 461 U.S. 95 (1983); see Brandon L. Garrett, Standing While Black: Distinguishing Lyons in Racial Profiling Cases, 100 COLUM. L. REV. 1815 (2000).

⁴³Lyons, 461 U.S. at 105-06.

⁴⁴Rizzo v. Goode, 423 U.S. 362 (1976).

In response to the *Lyons* ruling, Congress adopted 42 U.S.C. § 14141, which permits the DOJ to challenge unconstitutional policing patterns and practices. The result has been dozens of consent decrees that require police departments to change use of force practices, prohibit racial profiling, and establish training programs.⁴⁵ Yet, however important these civil rights settlements have been in achieving more systemic reforms, the DOJ's resources do not permit widespread use of this tool, and some Administrations have been reluctant to wield it at all.⁴⁶

3. Other Accountability Mechanisms

Criminal prosecution of miscreant police officers is also possible and—increasingly, in high profile cases—prosecutors have at least considered whether to bring criminal charges against officers who use deadly force. The Even so, the imposition of criminal sanctions on police officers remains rare. First, under the criminal analogue to \$ 1983 and similar state statutes, the prosecutor must prove beyond a reasonable doubt that the officer had the specific intent to deprive the alleged victim of his or her constitutional rights. Moreover, many states allow a defense if the officer's actions would be permissible under the Fourth Amendment's reasonableness standard. Thus, to take one high-profile example, after a Cleveland police officer shot and killed Tamir Rice, the Cuyahoga County prosecutor concluded no charges should be presented to a grand jury, emphasizing the deference due police under the Fourth Amendment standard and relying on the Supreme Court's stance on qualified immunity in *civil* cases. Although the constitutional/non-constitutional and criminal/non-criminal lines are totally distinct, they have often been "very casually" imported from one context to the other.

For similar reasons, research suggests that meaningful internal discipline for illegal searches and seizures or interrogations—even those that result in exclusion—is rare, and that civilian review boards, which are often reliant on the cooperation of the police, have had uneven success at monitoring them.⁵² Police union contracts, which often incorporate a Law Enforcement Officer Bill of Rights (LEOBR), can also make administrative accountability difficult. Under the typical LEOBR, and sometimes by statute, records of previous misconduct are often protected from disclosure to the public and the courts.⁵³ Further, interrogation of officers under investigation must be delayed until several days after an incident and be conducted under formal conditions (in contrast to the typical police interrogation of suspects),⁵⁴ and suspensions or dismissals are subject to arbitration and often reversed.⁵⁵ More generally, police unions in some cities are so powerful that

⁴⁵Brandon L. Garrett, Aggregation and Constitutional Rights, 87 Notre Dame L. Rev. 593 (2013).

⁴⁶Rachel A. Harmon, Promoting Civil Rights Through Proactive Policing Reform, 62 STAN. L. REV. 1 (2009).

⁴⁷Cynthia Lee, *Reforming the Law on Police Use of Deadly Force: De-escalation, Pre-seizure Conduct, and Imperfect Self-defense*, U. Ill. L. Rev. 629, 633 (2018) ("This country has seen an increase in the number of officer-involved homicide prosecutions over the last several years. This increase in prosecutions may be due to the proliferation of cell phones and the ability of ordinary citizens to capture police encounters on video.").

⁴⁸Screws v. United States, 325 U.S. 91 (1945) (construing 18 U.S.C. § 242).

⁴⁹TIMOTHY J. McGINTY, CUYAHOGA CTY. PROSECUTOR, CUYAHOGA CTY. PROSECUTOR'S REPORT ON THE NOVEMBER 22, 2014 SHOOTING DEATH OF TAMIR RICE (2015), http://prosecutor.cuyahogacounty.us/pdf_prosecutor/en-US/RiceCaseReportFINAL FINAL12-28a.pdf.

⁵⁰See Screws, 325 U.S. at 93 (citing City of San Francisco v. Sheehan, 135 S. Ct. 1765 (2015)).

⁵¹Chad Flanders & Joseph Welling, *Police Use of Deadly Force: State Statutes 30 Years After Garner*, 35 St. Louis U. Pub. L. Rev. 109 (2016) ("The standards for criminal liability in a state criminal prosecution do not have to mimic the standards for a Constitutional tort.").

⁵²See Samuel Walker, Governing the American Police: Wrestling with the Problems of Democracy, 2016 U. CHI. LEGAL F. 615, 636–37 (2016).

⁵³Catherine L. Fisk & L. Song Richardson, Police Unions, 85 Geo. WASH. L. REV. 712, 751-52 (2017).

⁵⁴Kate Levine, *Police Suspects*, 116 COLUM. L. REV. 1197, 1236 (2016).

⁵⁵D.J. Tice, Here's Why Cops Can't Be Held Accountable, MINNEAPOLIS STAR-TRIB. (June 5, 2020, 1:21 PM), https://www.startribune.com/here-s-why-cops-can-t-be-held-accountable/570998142/.

they inhibit the civil government from intruding into their management,⁵⁶ which creates significant tension between the labor and police reform goals of activists.⁵⁷

In short, American accountability mechanisms are fairly weak in the policing domain. The exclusionary rule has little impact on policing on the streets, individual officers benefit from immunity doctrines, and the law makes it very difficult to sue a municipality or police agency. That weakness combines with a constitutional regulatory regime that affords police broad discretion in their ability to use force, arrest, and stop citizens.

D. The Law on Use of Deadly Force

The use of *deadly* force has been a particular focus of litigation, for obvious reasons. In *Tennessee v. Garner*, ⁵⁸ the Court held the Fourth Amendment—which prohibits "unreasonable searches and seizures"—was violated by an officer who, in responding to a burglary call, shot the suspect in the back of the head as he was trying to jump a fence, even though the officer was "reasonably sure" the individual was unarmed. But *Garner* was only a small step forward. It permitted the use of deadly force *whenever* police have probable cause to believe a person is armed and dangerous and the person has failed to heed a warning to desist from resisting or escaping. There is no requirement that police consider alternatives to the use of deadly force or whether the use of such force is proportionate.

Garner's reach is limited even further because, as is true of most of the American regulatory regime, it derives from the Constitution, which places constraints on the scope of deadly force rules. Although the Supreme Court could have regulated use of force through the Due Process Clause of the Fourteenth Amendment, which prohibits depriving people of life or liberty "without due process of law," the Court instead has decided that the Fourth Amendment's prohibition on unreasonable seizures is the more appropriate source of law in this setting. Given the amendment's language requiring a "seizure," numerous lower courts have refused to find that a constitutional violation occurs when police shoot and miss a suspect, do not physically restrain a person, or physically restrain a person but with no intent to do so. Violence, per se, is not regulated as a constitutional matter.

Furthermore, in the years since *Garner*, the Supreme Court has refused to set out any more protective deadly force rules, even when the Fourth Amendment does apply. In *Graham v. Connor*, the Court ruled that, in deference to "an officer's need to make split-second judgments," a court should only look at the reasonableness of an officer's decision at the moment of a shooting;⁶¹ there is no need to take into account whether the officer could have taken obvious steps to avoid using deadly force in the first place. *Graham* is also "indeterminate" and "confused."⁶² It provides no guidance on how to judge whether the conduct was "reasonable," nor does it reference acceptable or required training or tactics. Thus, a rash, poorly-trained officer who killed for no reason might still be found to have been reasonable for a split second, even though a well-trained officer in the same situation might have resorted to voice commands or de-escalation techniques, or spent more time assessing the situation. Police can go with their gut, contrary to training and policy, and not be held accountable.

⁵⁶Luis Ferré-Sadurní et al., *Defying Police Unions, New York Lawmakers Ban Chokeholds*, N.Y. Times (June 8, 2020), https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/08/nyregion/floyd-protests-police-reform.html (describing the role of police unions in blocking legislation that bans chokeholds and preserving legislation that prevents the disclosure of disciplinary records).

⁵⁷George Skelton, *How Politics and Police Unions Stopped Bills to Hold Bad Cops Accountable*, L. A. TIMES (Sept. 14, 2020, 12 AM) https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2020-09-14/skelton-police-unions-politics-california-legislature-reform-george-floyd; Alan Fuer, *How New York City's Police Unions Embraced Trump*, N.Y. TIMES (Sept. 14, 2020) https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/14/nyregion/ny-police-unions-racial-disparity-trump.html (noting that leadership of most police unions is White).

⁵⁸471 U.S. 1 (1985).

⁵⁹Graham v. Connor, 490 U.S. 386, 394-95 (1989).

⁶⁰See Stoughton, supra note 15, at 15-28.

⁶¹⁴⁹⁰ U.S. at 396-97 (1989).

⁶²Rachel A. Harmon, When Is Police Violence Justified?, 102 Nw. U. L. REV. 1119, 1119-20 (2008).

For instance, the Supreme Court has refused to find liability under the Fourth Amendment where an officer shot a man in the back as he tried to drive away from her;⁶³ where officers, engaging in a high-speed chase, rammed the suspect's rear bumper and caused the suspect to crash;⁶⁴ and where officers shot a person they knew was mentally ill who had threatened them with a knife.⁶⁵ In each of these cases, the Court held that the officers had acted reasonably in light of established law at the time, and thus had qualified immunity. In one of these cases, the Court stated that there is no "magical on/off switch that triggers rigid preconditions" on the use of deadly force by police.⁶⁶ In another case, the Court noted that disregarding training and engaging in "imprudent, inappropriate, or even reckless" conduct leading up to the incident is not of constitutional relevance.⁶⁷ The Court continues to emphasize an approach that lacks guidance or principles and adopts the view that deference is good for its own sake.

This use of force doctrine allows police to benefit from several layers of "reasonableness" deference, or "reasonableness on top of reasonableness":

[D]ue to the doctrine of qualified immunity, a court may ask at the summary judgment stage whether a (1) reasonable jury could conclude that the police officer conducted an (2) unreasonable search or seizure or even, if so, whether the officer acted objectively (3) reasonably given the circumstances, and in (4) reasonable reliance on clearly established law.⁶⁸

As Professors Sam Kamin and Justin Marceau add, this means that: "It is now possible to speak of that famous conundrum of reasonable unreasonable searches [and seizures]—those . . . that are sufficiently unreasonable that they deprive the defendant of his Fourth Amendment right, but not so unreasonable that any remedy will be forthcoming."

Some police departments have adopted policies that are more restrictive than required by the Court's decisions, often as part of consent decrees litigated by the DOJ. These policies reflect an improved understanding of the tactics that can prevent interactions from escalating into violence. But departments are not required to take these steps under the U.S. Constitution, and many simply emphasize that officers must act reasonably, taking a cue from the U.S. Supreme Court. Thus, a California statute that would have permitted deadly force only when it was "necessary to prevent imminent death or serious bodily injury to the officer or to another person" was successfully resisted by the California Police Officers' Association, because it "raised the legal use of force standard" above what was required by the Supreme Court. The Court's rulings on the use of force, probably intentionally kept vague because of their national applicability and the

⁶³Brosseau v. Haugen, 543 U.S. 194 (2004).

⁶⁴Scott v. Harris, 550 U.S. 372 (2007).

⁶⁵ Sheehan, 135 S. Ct. 1765 (2015).

⁶⁶Scott, 550 U.S. at 382.

⁶⁷Sheehan, 135 S. Ct. at 1777-78 (quoting Billington v. Smith, 292 F.3d 1177, 1189 (9th Cir. 2002)).

⁶⁸Brandon L. Garrett, Constitutional Reasonableness, 102 MINN. L. REV. 61 (2017).

⁶⁹Sam Kamin & Justin Marceau, *Double Reasonableness and the Fourth Amendment*, 68 U. MIAMI L. REV. 589, 591 (2014).

⁷⁰See Brandon Garrett & Seth Stoughton, A Tactical Fourth Amendment, 103 VA. L. REV. 211, 217–18, 301 (2017).

⁷¹The International Association of Chiefs of Police (IACP) stated in 2016 that any departures from the constitutional standard must be consistent, "carefully researched and evidence-based." INT'L ASS'N OF CHIEFS OF POLICE, IACP STATEMENT ON USE OF FORCE (2016). However, IACP released a subsequent National Consensus Policy on Use of Force in 2017, which includes important guidance and statements concerning de-escalation, verbal warnings, warning shots, ongoing training, and other subjects discussed in these principles. See INT'L ASS'N OF CHIEFS OF POLICE, NATIONAL CONSENSUS POLICY ON USE OF FORCE 2–4 (2017), http://www.iacp.org/Portals/0/documents/pdfs/National_Consensus_Policy_On_Use_Of_Force.pdf. The American Law Institute has also recommended such an approach and detailed it in draft principles, for which the authors were reporters and assisted in drafting. See Am. Law Inst., Principles of the Law: Policing, Use of Force ch. 5 (2015).

⁷²Shaun Rundle, *Use of Force Legislation Negotiations Prove Nothing Has Changed*, CAL. PEACE OFFICERS' ASS'N (Jan. 15, 2019), https://cpoa.org/use-of-force-legislation-negotiations-prove-nothing-has-changed/.

Court's inability to anticipate every possible context, have become the default standard governing the use of force.

Further, the impetus for stricter rules that might be provided by consent decrees is diminished by limited resources and by an express reluctance on the part of some Administrations, such as the current one, to regulate local police.⁷³ That is why many current reform proposals aimed at the police focus on use of force concerns. A popular set of reforms called "Eight that Can't Wait" calls for banning chokeholds and strangleholds, requiring de-escalation tactics, requiring a warning before shooting, exhausting all alternatives before shooting, requiring fellow officers to intervene against an officer who is using excessive force, prohibiting shooting at moving vehicles, adhering to a use of force continuum, and comprehensive reporting of incidents in which force is used.⁷⁴ Under current constitutional precedent, in contrast, only the warning before shooting is required, and only when "feasible."⁷⁵

Some advocates for the police resist most or all of these reforms on the ground that they will compromise the police's ability to do their job. To be sure, as compared to many countries, the United States only lightly regulates the purchase and possession of weapons— in part because the Supreme Court has interpreted the Second Amendment to provide that individual citizens have a constitutional right to bear arms⁷⁶—and the U.S. also has much higher homicide and police-death rates than other Western countries.⁷⁷ That does not excuse the failure of the law to hold police accountable for poor training and rash decision-making.

E. The Law of Arrests

An arrest resulting in custody is the disposition of choice for American police to an extent unimaginable in most European countries. Roughly ninety-five percent of arrestees in the United States are physically detained—that is, handcuffed, taken to the police station, and booked (processed). As a result, the number of U.S. detainees who are confined prior to trial—in the area of twelve million a year and over 400,000 daily is roughly three times the analogous number in the twenty-seven Member States of the European Union (EU), despite the fact that the EU has 150 million more people than the United States. In Germany, for instance, only three to five percent of arrested individuals are remanded to custody.

Alternatives to arrest—such as citations or summonses—are rare in most American jurisdictions, even for minor crimes like public drunkenness, vagrancy, loitering, and putting one's feet up on the subway.⁸¹ Eric Garner was selling "loosies" (single cigarettes) before he was choked to death, and George Floyd was accused of trying to pass a \$20 counterfeit bill before the same thing

⁷³Rachel A. Harmon, *Promoting Civil Rights Through Proactive Policing Reform*, 62 STAN. L. REV. 1 (2009) (describing limited Department of Justice resources to reform police departments using consent decrees).

⁷⁴See #8CANTWAIT, https://8cantwait.org/ (last visited Oct. 17, 2020).

⁷⁵Garner, 471 U.S. at 11 (1985).

⁷⁶District of Columbia v. Heller, 554 U.S. 570 (2008).

⁷⁷NICK COWEN, CIVITAS, COMPARISONS OF CRIME IN OECD COUNTRIES 7–8 (2010), http://www.civitas.org.uk/content/files/crime_stats_oecdjan2012.pdf (indicating that the U.S. homicide rate is nearly five times the average homicide rate of European countries).

⁷⁸RAM SUBRAMANIAN ET AL., VERA INST. OF JUSTICE, INCARCERATION'S FRONT DOOR: THE MISUSE OF JAILS IN AMERICA 22 (2015), https://www.vera.org/downloads/publications/incarcerations-front-door-report_02.pdf.

⁷⁹NAT'L RESEARCH COUNCIL, THE GROWTH OF INCARCERATION IN THE UNITED STATES: EXPLORING CAUSES AND CONSEQUENCES 34–36 (Jeremy Travis et al. eds., 2014); TODD D. MINTON & DANIELA GOLINELLI, U.S. DEP'T OF JUSTICE, BUREAU OF JUSTICE STATISTICS, JAIL INMATES AT MIDYEAR 2013, at 1 (2014), https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/jim13st.pdf.

⁸⁰Christine Morgenstern, *Alternatives to Pre-trial Detention*, in ENCYCLOPEDIA OF CRIMINOLOGY AND CRIMINAL JUSTICE (Gerben Bruinsma & David Weisburd eds., 2014), https://research-paper.essayempire.com/examples/alternatives-to-pre-trial-detention-research-paper/.

⁸¹ See Rachel A. Harmon, Why Arrest?, 115 MICH. L. REV. 307, 316-17 (2016).

happened to him. Further, as these cases suggest, the power to make custodial arrests is often exercised in a racially disproportionate manner. The DOJ found in its § 14141 investigation following the death of Michael Brown that Ferguson, Missouri's "municipal court and police practices are due, at least in part, to intentional discrimination, as demonstrated by evidence of racial bias and stereotyping of African American residents by certain Ferguson police and municipal court officials."

Worse yet, these custodial arrests may be driven in part by fiscal motivations. Fines, fees, bail bonds, and forfeitures can all be a profitable source of income for some communities, ⁸³ and they often have a racially disproportionate impact. ⁸⁴ Thus, the National Center for State Courts has recommended that: "Courts should acknowledge that their fines, fees, and bail practices may have a disparate impact on the poor and on racial and ethnic minorities and their communities."

A principal reason for this state of affairs is the law's willingness to grant the police a large degree of deference in making arrests. Similar to the law of deadly force, arrest law, as pronounced by the Supreme Court, does not concern itself with proportionality. The Court has explicitly declared that, given probable cause, an officer may "make a custodial arrest without balancing costs and benefits or determining whether . . . [the] arrest was in some sense necessary." In one case, the Supreme Court upheld a custodial arrest for violation of a seat belt law, and in another it sanctioned a custodial arrest for driving with a revoked license.

Once again, the constitutional provenance of these decisions partly explains them. American courts normally abide by *stare decisis* and historical practices, particularly when interpreting the Constitution. Thus, centuries-old traditions—in this case, beginning a criminal prosecution with a custodial arrest—will persist in the absence of very good reasons to change them. Further, the constitutional language from which the arrest decisions come only requires that arrests be "reasonable," and implies that a search or seizure is always reasonable if based on probable cause. The result is a law of arrest that is un-nuanced, and a recipe for unnecessary and often denigrating physical confrontations between police and citizens, as the Eric Garner and George Floyd cases illustrate.

The rules governing searches incident to arrest create additional incentives for the police to abuse their discretion. A pedestrian taken into custody is subject to a full search of their person in the field or at the station, regardless of the crime.⁸⁹ A driver taken into custody is also subject to such a search;⁹⁰ further, the car itself may be searched if there is reason to believe evidence of the crime of arrest will be found,⁹¹ evidence is seen in "plain view,"⁹² or the driver consents (the latter a frequent occurrence because police do not have to tell drivers they have a right to refuse consent and drivers are often fearful of turning down a police request).⁹³

 $^{^{82}}$ U.S. Comm'n on C.R., Targeted Fines and Fees Against Low-Income Communities of Color: Civil Rights and Constitutional Implications 13 (2015).

⁸³Note, How Crime Pays: The Unconstitutionality of Modern Civil Asset Forfeiture as a Tool of Criminal Law Enforcement, 131 HARV. L. REV. 2387 (2018).

⁸⁴U.S. COMM'N ON C.R., *supra* note 82, at 7 ("[S]ome police departments target certain communities due to intentional racial bias, and when combined with multiple tickets per stop; this practice can result in communities of color being targeted."); Will Crozier & Brandon Garrett, *Driven to Failure: Analyzing Driver's License Suspension in North Carolina*, 69 DUKE L.J. 1585 (2020) (describing racially disproportionate suspension of driver's licenses based on non-driving-related traffic ticket non-payment or non-appearance).

⁸⁵NAT'L TASK FORCE ON FINES, FEES, AND BAIL PRACTICES, NAT'L CTR. FOR STATE COURTS, PRINCIPLES ON FINES, FEES, AND BAIL PRACTICES (Dec. 2017), https://www.ncsc.org/__data/assets/pdf_file/0016/1609/principles-fines-fees.ashx.pdf.

⁸⁶Dunaway v. New York, 442 U.S. 200, 208 (1979).

⁸⁷Atwater v. City of Lago Vista, 532 U.S. 318 (2001).

⁸⁸United States v. Robinson, 414 U.S. 218 (1973).

⁸⁹Carroll v. United States, 267 U.S. 132, 158 (1925).

⁹⁰ Robinson, 414 U.S. 218.

⁹¹ Arizona v. Gant, 556 U.S. 332 (2009).

⁹²Texas v. Brown, 460 U.S. 730 (1983).

⁹³Ohio v. Robinette, 519 U.S. 33 (1996).

Arrests associated with traffic laws are particularly prone to abuse. Traffic rules are pervasive; drivers can be arrested when they go over the speed limit, fail to signal, cross a median line, have faulty equipment, or—as in the case noted above—fail to wear a seat belt. Some officers talk of the "three-block rule"—the idea that every driver violates at least one traffic law once every three blocks. ⁹⁴ That fact, combined with search incident to custodial arrest rules, allows police to stop and search almost any car, a power that can be, and has been, exercised in racially discriminatory ways. ⁹⁵ The vast bulk of traffic cases brought in many states is astonishing: Over fifty million traffic cases per year. ⁹⁶ One study found that one in seven drivers in North Carolina had a suspended license due to unpaid or unresolved traffic cases—a fact that provides police with custodial arrest authority over large numbers of drivers. ⁹⁷

Reformers have suggested moving toward a citation-only system, or using technology rather than police to detect traffic violations and other minor infractions. But those reforms are often resisted on the ground that confrontational policing methods are necessary to maintain order and can sometimes uncover serious crime. The Supreme Court has noted, for instance, that Timothy McVeigh—the man convicted of blowing up the federal building in Oklahoma City—was in custody for a traffic violation when the FBI linked the bombing to him.⁹⁸

Another proposed reform is to sanction police use of their arrest power when there is proof that it is used pretextually—that is, as a way to carry out improper or unauthorized agendas. But such proof is hard to come by. In any event, the U.S. Supreme Court has refused to adopt a ban even those arrests that are clearly pretextual, except when they result from racial animus, ⁹⁹ a mental state that is virtually impossible to demonstrate unless the officer admits to it. ¹⁰⁰ The rationale for this stance, once again, is that the Fourth Amendment only requires reasonableness, and an arrest is reasonable if it is based on probable cause.

F. Police Stops

As in many countries, police are permitted to detain people for investigative purposes even when they lack grounds for arrest. This stop, question, and frisk technique was given a constitutional imprimatur by the Supreme Court in *Terry v. Ohio*, ¹⁰¹ decided in 1968. In *Terry* and its progeny, the Court held that a person can be subjected to a brief stop and questioned if the police have an "articulable suspicion" that the individual is engaged or will soon engage in crime; they may frisk or pat down the person if, as a result of the questioning, the police suspect the person is armed. The standard that arose out of *Terry* is called "reasonable suspicion," and is meant to connote something less than probable cause. This lesser justification is sufficient, the Court reasoned, both because—analogous to the German proportionality principle—the intrusion it permits is limited compared to a full-blown arrest, and because the government interest in preventing incipient crime is at stake.

⁹⁴David A. Harris, When Success Breeds Attack: The Coming Backlash Against Racial Profiling Studies, 6 MICH. J. RACE & L. 237, 254 (2001).

⁹⁵David A. Harris, "Driving While Black" and All Other Traffic Offenses: The Supreme Court and Pretextual Traffic Stops, 87 J. CRIM. L. & CRIMINOLOGY 544 (1997).

⁹⁶State Court Caseload Statistics, BUREAU OF JUSTICE STATISTICS, https://www.bjs.gov/index.cfm?ty=tp&tid=30 (last visited Oct. 17, 2020).

⁹⁷Crozier & Garrett, supra note 84.

⁹⁸Florence v. Bd. of Chosen Freeholders, 566 U.S. 318, 334 (2012); *see also* Haley Branson Potts, *After Oklahoma Bombing, McVeigh's Arrest Almost Went Unnoticed*, L.A. TIMES (Apr. 19, 2015), https://www.latimes.com/nation/la-na-oklahoma-city-bombing-20150419-story.html.

⁹⁹Whren v. United States, 517 U.S. 806 (1996).

¹⁰⁰See, e.g., Chavez v. Ill. State Police, 251 F.3d 612 (7th Cir. 2001).

¹⁰¹³⁹² U.S. 1 (1968).

While *Terry* requires articulable suspicion as a formal matter, this standard is relatively easy to meet as applied. The Court has held or implied that police may stop and frisk a person coming out of a crack house, ¹⁰² a person who runs from police in a "high crime" area, ¹⁰³ and a person who purchases two forty-eight-hour roundtrip tickets from Honolulu to Miami with cash from a large roll of bills and gives the ticket agent a false phone number. ¹⁰⁴ More importantly, the police themselves interpret the reasonable suspicion standard to permit them to stop people who seem "out of place" or "look dirty." ¹⁰⁵ In some cities, research has shown that less than five percent of stops result in the discovery of weapons or contraband, and that people of color are significantly more likely to be stopped, even when other relevant factors are taken into account. ¹⁰⁶ Yet, because exclusion, which is triggered only when there is a prosecution, is the remedy of choice, this low hit rate usually has no negative consequences for the police.

The potential for arbitrary police stops has been magnified by a 2016 Supreme Court decision holding that, even if the police do not have reasonable suspicion when they stop someone, any evidence they find in an ensuing search is admissible if they discover the person has an outstanding warrant, on the ground that the warrant is an "independent legal source" of justification. Since such warrants can be issued for failing to pay parking tickets, traffic violations and other minor infractions, legal stops can be a tempting ploy for an officer who wants to search someone. Theoretically, the individual could sue for the underlying constitutional violation, but that is unlikely. Further, virtually every state criminalizes the failure to comply with an arrest—even one that is unlawful—so any attempt to resist a warrant-based search because of the arbitrariness of the initial stop will only make matters worse. As a result, police have very little to lose and much to gain from an illegal stop.

This state of affairs not only increases the chance of an unnecessary confrontation with the police, it also exacerbates tensions with the community and, given the racial imbalance of such stops, is particularly toxic in communities of color. Many Black and Latino men who live in poorer urban neighborhoods are routinely stopped, questioned, and frisked. The damage to police-citizen relations, and to race relations more generally, are a primary motivation for the Black Lives Matter movement, the Defund the Police initiative, and other reform efforts.

G. Toward Policing Reforms

In a report entitled *Changing the Law to Change Policing: First Steps*, the authors and several other legal academics have proposed a number of changes to the law of policing.¹¹¹ The report briefly sets forth twenty-eight possible reforms, divided between proposals that should be adopted by Congress and those that are more appropriately implemented at the state level. The ultimate aim of this agenda, however, is to bring about change at the local level.

¹⁰²Minnesota v. Dickerson, 508 U.S. 366 (1993).

¹⁰³Illinois v. Wardlow, 518 U.S. 119 (2000).

¹⁰⁴United States v. Sokolow, 490 U.S. 1 (1989).

¹⁰⁵MICHAEL K. Brown, Working the Street 170-79 (Russell Sage Foundation 1981).

¹⁰⁶See Floyd v. City of New York, 861 F. Supp. 2d 274 (S.D.N.Y. 2012) (recounting data and its impact).

¹⁰⁷Utah v. Strieff, 136 S. Ct. 2056 (2016).

¹⁰⁸See id. at 2068 (Sotomayor, J., dissenting) (stating that "[t]he States and Federal Government maintain databases with over 7.8 million outstanding warrants, the vast majority of which appear to be for minor offenses").

¹⁰⁹See State v. Valentine, 935 P.2d 1294, 1302 (Wash. 1997) (resisting an unlawful arrest is prohibited in thirty states). However, arrestees are permitted to use force to defend themselves against an officer's excessive use of force. See, e.g., State v. Thomas, 625 S.W.2d 115, 122 (Mo. 1982); State v. Mulvihill, 270 A.2d 277, 279 (N.J. 1970); People v. Curtis, 450 P.2d 33, 39 (Cal. 1969); 2 WAYNE R. LAFAVE ET AL., CRIMINAL PROCEDURE § 9.4(f) (4th ed. 2015).

¹¹⁰George Yancy, Opinion, Walking While Black in the "White Gaze," N.Y. TIMES (Sept. 1, 2013, 7:00 PM), https://opinionator.blogs.nytimes.com/2013/09/01/walking-while-black-in-the-white-gaze/.

¹¹¹Barry Friedman, Brandon Garrett, Rachel Harmon, Tracey Meares, Maria Ponomarenko, Christopher Slobogin & Tom Tyler, Changing the Law to Change Policing: First Steps (2020), https://law.yale.edu/justice-collaboratory/our-work/reports/policing-public-safety-policies.

Not surprisingly, given the fragmented nature of American policing, most of the proposals are aimed at federal entities, in an effort to standardize regulatory efforts. We propose the elimination of qualified immunity (albeit still allowing indemnification for individual officers), removing the policy and custom defense for municipalities, and improving the federal statute (including § 14141) that permits suits to be brought against illegal police and prosecutor patterns and practices. Further, we propose enhanced prosecutions of police officers who willfully violate First Amendment rights (to wit, the freedoms of speech, assembly, and press), federalization of a use of force standard that recognizes proportionality, and reinforcing the constitutional standard that police always announce their presence, even when circumstances justify not knocking.

Additionally the report proposes that the federal government maintain a national database identifying officers who have been de-certified or otherwise officially found to have engaged in misconduct, that states be required to collect certain types of data about de-certified officers and other aspects of policing, and that national standards be established for data that should be collected and maintained. Finally, we propose greater coordination between the many disparate units within the federal DOJ that deal with policing, a stronger focus on public safety—broadly defined—in national funding of research grants and policing programs, and a national accreditation body that can use funds as leverage to assure state and local departments meet minimum requirements.

At the state level, we propose specific reforms regarding the use of force, militarized tactical teams, the use of invasive surveillance technologies, and stop, search, and arrest practices. In the latter category, we suggest, for instance, that stops based on reasonable suspicion be limited to certain categories of crimes, that people be informed they have a right to refuse consent, that consent searches be banned entirely in connection with traffic stops unless reasonable suspicion exists, and that custodial arrests be reserved primarily for serious offenses. We also propose taping all interrogations and implementing explicit rules about when police body camera footage must be made available to the public.

At the institutional level, we propose that state and local departments establish mechanisms for independent review of critical incidents, de-certify wayward police and report such decertifications to the national authorities, reexamine union contracts and LEOBRs with an eye to removing unreasonable limits on police accountability, and collect and publish various types of information about their policies and practices. Finally, we propose that states review their criminal codes and consider whether steps should be taken to decriminalize certain offenses, remove certain custodial penalties, and discourage overcharging, all with the goal of curbing excessive use of the criminal law to authorize stops and arrests. The continuing role of activists, civil society, and non-profits in documenting police misconduct, pushing for transparency, and advocating reform will be crucial to ensure that further progress is made.

H. Conclusion

Policing in the United States is in urgent need of reform, especially given its racially disparate impact. The governing law should be changed with respect to every stage of the street policing process: Pedestrian and traffic stops; custodial arrests; police use of force, including deadly force; and the means of holding police accountable. The Black Lives Matter movement, joined by advocates and policymakers from all points of the political spectrum, have increasingly called for systemic changes. Many of the constitutional rules that we have described set out only a minimum floor and can be supplemented through new statutes and new police practices. Policing needs to move away from its constitutional orientation and toward best practices designed to prevent loss of life, racial discrimination, and abuse; it also needs to foster an inclusive and broader vision of public safety.

We hope that the tragic lessons of decades of racially charged deaths at the hands of police, wrongful arrests, humiliating stop and frisks, manufactured criminal debt, and so many other systematic consequences visited chiefly upon poor and minority citizens will finally result in meaningful change. We are gratified to see activists, lawmakers, and even some courts engage with these issues in a more sustained way in recent years. We hope that the time is ripe for serious proposals that result in deep-seated reform to policing in the United States.